Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

December 10, 2012
Minutes 

Present:  Jan Breton, Martin Golden, Bonnie Trafford, Mary E. Sullivan, Chris Morin, Suzanne Boras, Bob Barton, Darryl Johnson, Romy Spitz, Karen Johnson, Siobhan Bogle, Perry Blass, Dee Karnofsky, Peter Stuckey, Mike Nicolai, Annemarie Salzberg, Meredith Lord, Laurie Raymond, Janet Hincher Barns, Bridget McCabe, Brain L. McKnight, Helen Meserve, Maura McDermott, Patrick Moore, Meg Dexter, Beth Mylroie, Glenda Wilson, Dave Lawlor, Laura Harvey, Colleen Gilliam, Jerry Sinbert, John Tabb, Bob Gauthier, Will Rowan, Rachel Dyer, Adam Marquis, Ed Doggett, Jodi Benvie, Kathy Adams, Andy Taranko, Tyler Ingalls, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, two American Sign Language interpreters (did not sign attendance list).  Via telephone: Karen Mason, Mary Lou Dyer, Darla Chafin.  It appears the sign in sheet did not reach several other attendees.  
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group, noting it was good to see new faces.  To acquaint new members with the Coalition, Cullen talked about some its goals: to make sure everyone is educated about the system of housing and services, to empower people to best help their loved ones, to open a dialogue with care-givers, parents, DHHS, Service Providers, Special Education, Transition experts, and others about relevant issues, and to disseminate pertinent information, make connections, and better the lives of people we care about.  Participants introduced themselves.  Cullen also spoke about last month’s joint meeting with SMACT, noting it was an exciting opportunity for the two organizations to collaborate.       

A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  Cullen reminded the group that the minutes are available as a printable version from the Coalition website.  He then introduced the first speaker.  
Featured speaker:

Jan Breton, Director of Special Services, Maine Department of Education    
Ms. Breton oversees administration of the State Personnel Development Grant (SPDG), including project design, financial administration and annual reports to the US Department of Education, Office of Special Education Programs (OSEP).  Jan remarked that she was impressed by the size of the group, and then started her presentation.  She noted there has been a significant increase in service needs in recent years at a time of profound fiscal constraints.  Public schools will be required to implement effectiveness measurements for educators and diplomas will now be standards-based.  This means, students will have to meet common course standards to earn diplomas.  Times are changing; it’s not just about compliance.  Special Services (SS) wants to spend more time in schools, implementing a State performance plan that has indicators for achievement, focuses on technical assistance, and uses the plan as a managerial tool.  Because Maine’s transition plan did not meet performance targets, it was ranked as a “needs intervention” state.  Maine was upset with this categorization because it was not judged on the totality of its programs.  SS is redesigning the General Supervision System (GSS) and is determined that Maine will do better!  To read the power point presentation in its entirety, please click on this link. 
Question:  SUFU (Speaking Up For Us) has not been successful in getting in touch with you. 
Response:  You can email me at janicebreton@maine.gov   

Response/question:  But, I’m illiterate and some students don’t speak or read.  Will there be funding in the budget for tools for these students?

Response:  It’s all driven by the IEP (Individualized Education Plan).

Question:  Have you rewritten 13 (B13 – post secondary transition)?
Response:  It is Federal, and has not been rewritten.  There is a new focus.  I was a special education director for a long time and we used to talk to teachers about effective instruction.  We’re now going to use what DHHS expects teachers to use and eventually we’ll re-measure.  We think we’ll get better results.  “Results Driven Accountability” is the new buzz phrase in Washington.  More meaningful to us is:  How are we doing on State assessments?  That’s what really matters for kids.  We are monitoring 12 and 13 (B12 – percentage of children with an IEP by their 3rd birthday) on a six year cycle.   These schools will be visited this year:  AOS #62 (Madawaska/Grand Isle),  AOS #77 (Calais), AOS #97 (Fayette/Winthrop), Brunswick School Dept., Carrabassett Valley School Dept., Gorham School Dept., Islesboro School Dept., Maine Indian Education, MSAD #4 (Guilford), MSAD #12 (Jackman), MSAD #23 (Carmel), MSAD #24 (Van Buren), MSAD #33 (Frenchville), MSAD #37 (Harrington), RSU #20 (Searsport), RSU #24 (Ellsworth), RSU #40 (Waldoboro), RSU #50 (Dyer Brook), RSU #78 (Rangeley), Union #103/Moosabec CSD CDS.  We also want to be involved with private and charter schools and put them on a three year cycle.

The SPDG grant encompasses the work we are trying to do with standards achievement, helping schools write IEPs that meet standards and that are well tied to overall departmental goals. Future cohort training will teach what these expectations are.  The old maze has been replaced.  The comment period on proposed changes ends December 27th or 29th.  
Question:  SUFU is concerned about the cliff 18 years old face after graduation.  There is no help, no services until they come off the waiting list.  In the meantime, their self-esteem disappears.  We’d like to empower these folks.                   
Response:  There is a critical need to have something else in place for kids after school.  If an 18 year old has amassed enough credits, the system must graduate them even if there isn’t anything set up for them. They can’t be granted more time at school.  
Comment:  With all the criteria, schools are doing a fairly good job with work and school.  What we are talking about is entitlement versus eligibility.  After school, they might as well teach them how to bowl or walk the mall.  That’s what’s happening.  Schools may reach goals but after, THAT’S the frustration.  They’re ready to go but may only have four hours of job support. 
Response:  Schools are frustrated too.

Comment:  In our school district, any day, you can see kids who have graduated hanging out at life skills classes.

Response:  Kudos to the school for letting them be there.  There isn’t any funding for that.

Comment:  A lot of special ed teachers don’t know what’s available.  They usually learn about VR (vocational rehabilitation) but don’t know about community case-management services.  A lot of teachers and parents are completely unaware there’s more than just the waiver program.  Parents are not being told what’s out there.  

Comment:  At PET (Pupil Evaluation Team) meetings, when a child is 17, a state worker regularly attends.

Response:  You’ll see, with training, compliance comes first, but we are moving towards schools having good discussions about what’s available. 

Comment:  But after 21, there are no services.  Even if they have someone working with them, they lose their social group.  

Comment:  You should get kids on the waiting list as soon as possible.  Kids are graduating at 18, and some parents don’t know they can apply for adult services.  

Comment:  Even if a kid gets 22 ½ hours of help, if that kid can’t be left alone, a parent can’t have a full time job.  We are missing a component of Medicaid.  A lot of kids have gastro-intestinal problems and issues with pain management.  

Question:  Should we be applying for services earlier than 18?

Response:  Yes, but they’re not eligible until they’re 18. 

Comment:  Cape Elizabeth High School is trying to address transition changes.  At SMACT meetings, a library of materials is passed along and we are able to provide more information to parents.  Some parents hear and listen but, sometimes not.  I have gone back to parents and asked them what I can do differently to help.  It has become more challenging to know what case management for a child is all about.  There are exceptional case managers and then there are others.  Stay in the loop so you can complete a transition plan.  The transition piece of IEP needs more time, more planning, and more focus.  Unfortunately, there is a time element.  
Comment:  This may not be the role of the special ed teacher. 

Response:  It is our role.  

Comment:  Apply to DHHS to have a case manager assigned. 

Comment:  Most people are being referred to community case management.  They are given a list of agencies but are sometimes confused about which one to choose and what’s available.
Comment:  Families have choices, but you’re right, people don’t have the knowledge.  The major problem is to get information out there.  There is a disconnect between schools and the state. 
Response:  It’s hard to reach parents and connect with people we want to.
Comment:  Public schools that have had open houses to distribute information and inform parents have reported disappointing turn-outs.  One challenge is how to get information easily.  The system is so unbelievably complicated.  

Comment:  I’m confused.  We’re talking about getting adult services, but aren’t there hundreds of parents waiting three years or more for services?  There aren’t resources for kids.  There needs to be more inclusion in schools.  Regular education teachers have to talk inclusion.  People have to get used to people with disabilities.  There needs to be a big push for these kids.  People in their 60’s have pressing needs.  We need transportation, RTP is not reliable.
Comment:  And then there are oppositional kids, straight out of special education.  The service structure is not prepared to handle these kids.  Even with services, I have to be present all the time. 
Comment:  And you walk on eggshells.

End of presentation

Cullen:  This has been a great start to an important dialogue.  The challenge for the group is to keep to it going.  We will post the presentation on the Coalition website and provide a link to it in the minutes.  Before we move on, please make sure you sign the attendance sheet.  We want to make sure we include everyone. 

DHHS Update     www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads/ 
Cullen introduced Karen Mason, Program Manager of the Office of Aging and Disability Services at DHHS, who joined us by phone.  As of November 29th, the wait list numbers were as follows: Section 21:  Priority 1 – 179, Priority 2 – 250, Priority 3 – 335, for  a total of 764 people.  Section 29 has 434 people on the waitlist, and there are 223 people on both lists.  Personnel changes: Roberta Strout will be retiring at the end of the month.  

December 3-4th, the central office of the HSIR team met to talk about the 570 completed SIS interviews. There will be stake holders meetings in January to discuss the results. 

Question: What is SIS?

Response: It stands for Supports Intensity Scale, which is a method of assessing individual support needs.  We started the process in March and completed the 570 initial interviews last week.  We are working with our partners to discover trends and will tie this to allocations in the future 

Question:  There are 434 people on the wait list.  How many go off the list?

Response:  Through attrition, 2 people per month receive Section 21. 

Comment:  So, 24 people per year.
Response:  If the legislature allocates additional funding, we may be able to serve more people.  

Question:  So, funding is the biggest obstacle? What does Section 21 cost per year?

Response:  I’ll have to look that up and get the information to you.
Question:  What about the proposed changes to the waivers?

Response:  We are waiting for approvals any day.  There may be another opportunity to amend MaineCare if we need different amendments.  But, if we want to add something, we can’t jump the line, there are several others in front of us.  Comment from Mary Lou Dyer joining us by phone:  The average cost of Section 29 per year is $21,732.84. 
End of DHHS updates.

Cullen:  Thank you, Karen for making time to participate with the Coalition and for keeping the lines of communication open with DHHS. 
Legislative and Funding Updates
Cullen:  The Coalition recently voted to send letters to our Delegation regarding sequestration.  The letters went out last week.  The Delegation also heard from advocates for the homeless and organizations involved with affordable housing.  The message sent was straightforward.  Cullen circulated the letters for the group to see.  The Coalition letters were consistent with those sent by homeless groups, and affordable housing groups.  Cullen has heard back from key staffers and indicated that he is confident they have heard all of us loudly and clearly.  Please click on this link to view a representative letter to our Delegation.
At the last meeting we decided to draft a bill that Representative Stuckey could take to the legislature.  At the first meeting of the Coalition subcommittee, we named the bill:

"An Act to reduce the Adult Developmental Services waitlists (Maine Care Sections 21 and 29) by implementing a more efficient, responsive, and individualized service delivery model".
Now we have to draft a bill that challenges the Legislature to do just that.  

Representative Stuckey:   The cloture date has been pushed off to Mid-January, which is a good thing.  We had a great meeting.  We’re trying to piece legislation together that forces the Legislature to understand what’s going on.  We’re not holding our breath it will move things forward on the first try, but it’s possible to show we can achieve better results at the same or lower costs.  We can involve more people.  It’s a big education project and the White Paper will see the light of day.       

Cullen:  The group will create the framework.  We have a system, but it needs change, and the bill will be the jump start.  It will be premised on the White Paper.
Question:  Have committee assignments been decided yet?

Rep. Stuckey:  Not yet.  We’ll find out next week. 

Mary Lou:  Congratulations on putting forth legislation!  Cloture is scheduled for January 18th, so there is time to draw it up.  It’s important for new Legislators to know about waivers.  It’s always good to get issues in front of the Legislature.  
Comment:  People might find services for some people through Section 17.  Let’s look at all the possibilities.  If you can’t find a service provider, this should be extremely well documented.  The biggest concern is the budget.  How are they set up to support people with developmental disabilities?  Do they know this is coming?  We don’t want people to choose a service, then get reprioritized.  It’s my job to be paranoid. 

Karen:  We are creating training so people can become subject matter experts.  
Comment:  We would love a summary of the training for the Coalition. 
Comment:  It could be helpful to explore a different model.  For people with lesser needs, perhaps it could be cooperative housing with electronic monitoring. 

Comment:  A cooperative model with 3 bedrooms and one and a half baths, maybe Section 17 would support this housing.  Or, build a house on an existing lot, but I know funding is an issue. Get DSP involved.  There is no way we are going to move 700+ people off the list.

Cullen:  These are all good ideas.  It fits with the White Paper, to meet people where they are.  Formal housing often comes with an array of services and covenants and restrictions.  Maybe with less formal housing, your ideas could work.  Having services in place opens up all kinds of housing options, particularly if the services are flexible.
Remember to let Congress know we need Section 8 and that we do not want Sequestration to happen.   

End of Legislative and Funding discussion.   

Other updates:
Outreach to Parents of Younger Children/SMACT  
SMACT’s next meeting is on January 4th.  Link to SMACT blog:  http://blogs.portlandschools.org/smact
Andy Taranko:  I am from Living Innovations. We are working with parents in York County to create small parent to parent support networks (for parents of all-aged children).  We’re having a meeting on January 23rd, I’ll send an invitation.  Also, at Wells High School, parents and family members get together monthly to share information about resources.

Cullen:  And people that assemble should stay in touch with the Coalition.
Andy:  Absolutely. 
Advocacy Transition   www.drcme.org  

Arthur Clum, formerly of DHHS, Office of Advocacy, had an aneurism.  He got out of the hospital yesterday, but has a long road to recovery.  We wish you well Arthur!

Jodi Benvie of Disability Rights Center (DRC) said not to be scared by her voice mail.  Call Augusta and cases will route back to her.  The call volume was just too heavy.  DRC wants to hear from you if you have problems with the system.  They will bring all the components and stakeholders together to solve issues.   

Bar Harbor Housing

Dee Karnofsky contacted the Mt. Desert Town manager to try to get support for housing for people with disabilities in their community.  Town representatives came to the two meetings they have held.  We are trying to do something as a community.  Because there isn’t any dedicated housing, when a person gets a waiver, they move somewhere else.  Then the issue is forgotten.  There are 20 people in the community (that they know of) who need support.    

Cullen:  There is strength in numbers.

Dee:  We need support for our non-profit.
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
Visit the redesigned website!  If you have postings for the website, please email them to Cullen (Cullen@chomhousing.org) or Elizabeth (Elizabeth@chomhousing.org). If you’d like to contribute a photo, please send them to either one of us via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo (available on the website).  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.  
Our next meeting is on January 14, 2013, from 12-2PM.  The featured speaker will be Alan Kurtz.
Unless otherwise decided (as with October and November this year):  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  To phone in dial, 1-605-475-4350, when prompted, slowly enter the code 810-236#. 
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